VERMONT LEAGUE OF CITIES AND TOWNS
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
Thursday, September 14, 2023
MINUTES
VLCT Board Members Present (in person): Jessie Baker, Mike Doenges, Joseph Major, Bill Fraser, Julie Hance, Lucrecia Wonsor.
(via Zoom): Delsie Hoyt, Miro Weinberger, Ann Lawless, Michael Hogan, Charlie Hancock, MaryAnn Goulette, Georgette Wolf-Ludwig.
Guests Present via Zoom: St. Albans City Planning Director Chip Sawyer, Burlington Planning Director Meagan Tuttle.
VLCT Staff Present (in person): Ted Brady, Seth Abbene, Katie Buckley, Heather Hood.
VLCT Staff Present (viz Zoom) Abby Friedman, Jeremy Weiss, Shaina Lyon.
Agenda Item #1: Call to order by the President; Introductions
President Jessie Baker called the meeting to order at 12:27 p.m. Jessie Baker asked for introductions.
Agenda Item #2: Additions and Deletions to the Agenda
Mike Doenges moved to adopt the agenda as presented. Julie Hance seconded the motion. The
motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #3: Consent Agenda
Lucrecia Wonsor moved to adopt the consent agenda, including the VLCT Board Meeting Minutes of July 20, 2023, the September Personnel Report, and the Amended Personnel Policies and Procedures. Joseph Major seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #4: Update on Summer Studies - Act 250, Municipal Delegation, Designation Programs
Ted Brady introduced guests and discussed the four major summer studies happening this summer with regards to land use including, NRB Act 250 Modernization Study, Vermont Association of Planning and Development Agencies (VAPDA) Municipal Delegation Study, Vermont Designation 2050 study and VAPDA Land Use Mapping Study. Ted led off by expressing the overall position of VLCT has been pro-growth and to reduce ACT 250 jurisdiction in areas where communities want growth. Ted expressed optimism, with all these studies happening at the same time, that there will be some type of broad consensus among the stakeholders before the session starts.
Bill Fraser asked that Ted reconsider stating VLCT has been “pro-growth” but rather that VLCT has long supported a community’s right to support growth where they want growth to happen, and restrict growth where they don’t want it to happen. 
Chip Sawyer, St. Albans City Planning Director, is a member of the advisory committee to the NRB Act 250 Modernization Study which is looking at location-based jurisdiction, the way fees are charged, and the governance model. Chip shared there is interest in moving away from the environmental court model back to the NRB hearing appeals, as they did in the past. Chip gave an update on the discussion to date including creating a tiered system to inform where Act 250 applies and how. Tier 1 would be exempt from Act 250, and tier 3 designated as exempt from any development or with increased Act 250 jurisdiction to discourage development. Consensus on the steering committee appears to be building regarding a path for exemption from Act 250 for certain areas of the state. 

Meagan Tuttle, Burlington Planning Director, expressed that as a member of the local municipal planning focus group for the NRB study, there appears to be consensus around developing a tiered system that could be tied to the level of jurisdiction for Act 250. There is a lot of discussion and details that need to be developed around what these tiers actually look like. Additionally, the tiers of jurisdiction and those goals should drive changes made to the Act 250 governance structure. The delegation study is looking at a scenario where a municipality could go through an opt-in process to demonstrate that their municipal regulations are functionally equivalent to Act 250 and thus streamline the process, or fully exempt them from Act 250. This process could be carried out through coordination with regional planning commissions and ultimately through agreement with the applicable state agencies.
The sound went out from 12:54 to 12:56. No business was conducted during this time. At 12:56 the sound was restored, and the meeting continued.
Katie Buckley discussed Act 182 of 2022, the Designation 2050 study, envisioning what the state’s designation programs will look like in the next 30 years. The legislature appropriated $150,000 to the department of Housing and Community Development to hire two consultants to review and assess the designation program, conduct stakeholder outreach, and make recommendations. Recommendations include how to better refine and map compact settlements, improve consistency in the program, how and where to apply regulatory and non-regulatory benefits, and how to modernize the program to make the program more accessible for municipalities. The consultants have created a website, hosted conversations and meetings with stakeholders and hosted a well-attended summit continuing to look at possible reforms. Local capacity came up as an issue in early findings through surveys and in conversations. Goals for the outcomes are better balancing growth, investing in existing places, and improved coordination between state agencies. Towns need better technical assistance in addressing some of the capacity issues. The report will go to the legislature with a series of recommendations. 
Miro Weinberger asked if an entire municipality could be eligible for exemption from Act 250? Chip suggested the conversation is about designated growth areas, which are typically not an entire municipality. Jessie Baker asked whether there would be an opportunity for communities to provide feedback on any of the recommendations from the 4 studies before the legislative session. Meagan told the Board that the Act 250 Municipal Delegation Study requires a meeting within each regional planning commission territory before the report back to the legislature in December. Chip mentioned that the NRB study is supposed to include an ability for the public to react to the proposal. He suggested VLCT get their comments in to the study now, as opposed to waiting to react to a proposal.
Mayor Doenges asked about the process of coming up with a position on behalf of VLCT. Jessie Baker said that it should be the goal of the board to come up with, what as an organization we can all support, with the acknowledgment that individually we may need to go back and advocate for others things as well. Ted said there should be a path for a municipality to decide where to grow. The delegation concept is ok but would rather have exemption. We like the idea of the map, as long as the map is informed by the local plan as opposed to the regional plan. Jessie Baker suggested the process is for each Board member to give Ted suggestions and guidance on the key questions brought up by these studies now and in the next month. Board members offered their remarks. Ted expressed there were just a few key decision points to he seeks feedback on including, the appeals process, what the tiers should look like, and as an organization do we support increased jurisdiction in tier 3 as that is not a policy VLCT has supported in the past.
Agenda Item #5: Town Fair Preview
Shaina Lyon, VLCT’s events coordinator, provided an update on town fair including discussing the agenda, voting delegates, casino night, the energy innovation stage which is a new opportunity to present in the exhibition hall, and some expectations and responsibilities for board members. 
Agenda Item #6: Organizational Update
Ted provided updates on VLCT’s new Director of intergovernmental relations, Josh Hanford, Ted getting appointed to the National League of Cities State Steering Committee (and NLC Board), the Municipal Reinvestment Program Pilot, Recruitment Services RFP, UVM Municipal Institute proposal, the Building Committee (seeking volunteers), health insurance considerations, the possible termination of the long-term care benefit, Vermont Council on Rural Development staffing changes, Working Communities Challenge funding request, recent and upcoming VLCT trainings and highlights. Bill Fraser volunteered to join VLCT Building Committee.
Agenda Item #7: 2023 Q2 Financial Report
Seth Abbene, VLCT CFO, presented the Q2 financial report. 
Lucrecia Wonsor moved to accept the report. Julie Hance seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #8: Nominating Committee Report
Ted offered the Nominating Committee Report and explained there are 2 departing Board member seats to fill including Lucrecia Wonsor, who served 6 years on the Board and Miro Weinberger, who served 12 years on the Board. MaryAnn Goulette expressed interest in being appointed as an officer. The Nominating Committee considered 4 applicants. The committee recommends that two new municipal officials be added to the slate to be considered by the full membership for election: Kristine Lott, the Mayor of Winooski and Nikki Stevens, a selectboard member from the town of Bradford. Further, the Nominating Committee recommends the re-election of the existing eligible Board members with expiring terms: Charlie Hancock, Delsie Hoyt and Georgette Wolf-Ludwig, who have all expressed interest in running. The Nominating Committee also recommended Bill Fraser for President and Mary Ann Goulette for Vice President. Mike Doenges moved to recommend to the membership that they elect the slate of candidates at the annual business meeting on September 26th. Julie Hance seconded the motion.  The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #9 Executive Session
No executive session was needed.
Agenda Item #10 Adjourn 
Julie Hance moved to adjourn. Lucrecia Wonsor seconded the motion and at 2:13 pm the meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,
Jeremy Weiss
Membership and Administrative Coordinator
As approved by VLCT Board of Directors on September 26, 2023.	
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